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MINUTES 

REGULAR MEETING 
Council Chambers 
3 Primrose Street 

Newtown, CT 06470 
Thursday, May 23, 2019 at 7:30 p.m. 

  

These minutes are subject to approval by the Board of Finance 

  

Present: Jim Gaston, Mark Boland, Keith Alexander, Sandy Roussas 

Absent: Ned Simpson, Steve Hinden 

Also Present: First Selectman Daniel Rosenthal, Finance Director Bob Tait, and one member of the 

press 

  

Chairman Gaston called the meeting to order at 7:48 p.m. 

  

Voter Comments 
None 

  

Communications 
None 

  

Minutes 
Miss Roussas made a motion to approve of the minutes from April 25, 2019. Mr. Alexander seconded. 

All members were in favor and the minutes were approved. 

  

First Selectman’s Report 
First Selectman Rosenthal stated that he is unsure where the State budget will end up. Bills are coming 

up that do not seem positive for municipalities. 

 

The Board of Selectmen recently passed a resolution against the teacher pension proposal and the Board 

of Education ratified it the following night. It lays out the case for why what is being proposed is bad. 

The First Selectman fears that when it gets to the floor as part of a bigger budget bill, voters will support 

the larger budget and pass the pension proposal along with it. It currently seems like there is no intention 

to reform the system, just to try to get someone else to pay for part of the pension.  

 

Natalie Jackson began as Director of Human Services (recently realigned Senior Services, Social 

Services, and the Center for Support & Wellness under one director) about two weeks ago and so far she 

has been doing well. She stood out during the interview process by creating a business model for how 

she would approach the position. 

 

Since the beginning of the year, the Senior Center has garnered 100 new members. The present staff and 

volunteers have been doing a very effective job of running things organically. 

 

The road construction plan for this year is being finalized with the Department of Public Works. First 

Selectman Rosenthal intentionally left it out of the budget book as not to make any promises that could 
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not be kept. As such, he will make every effort to make the finalized plan available to the public at a 

June meeting of the Board of Selectmen. 

 

First Selectman Rosenthal is still waiting on the FEMA grant. Last year’s budget would have had a 

larger surplus, but transfers were made to pay for storm costs. The plan is to use some FEMA funds for 

those items that were transferred such as roads, fire turn out gear, and tech equipment. 

 

At the last meeting, Mr. Simpson had asked about the Community Center budget. First Selectman 

Rosenthal distributed a packet (attachment) that demonstrates a rough guideline of projected revenue, 

membership fees, etc. The Board of Selectmen ratified it. The First Selectman offered to have 

Community Center Director Matt Ariniello come to a Board of Finance meeting if necessary.  

  

Finance Director’s Report 
Mr. Tait distributed a spreadsheet of General Fund Revenues Budget Year-to-Date (attachment). This 

year it is mostly the revenue side contributing to the fund balance. Typically there are no adjustments in 

revenue estimates, except this year there was an addition of $500,000 due to the storm (use of fund 

balance). For the Expected Balance at Fiscal Year End, a positive number indicates a surplus and a 

negative number indicates a deficit. 

 

Mr. Tait estimated that at the end of the year the budget would be about $68,000 over for the Property 

Taxes account. For the Intergovernmental account there is an expected positive year-end surplus of 

$527,000. The Investment Income expected end of year balance doubled from last year. 

 

Despite the $500,000 Use of Fund deficit, the overall revenue surplus is projected to be $784,000. The 

Legislative Council has been discussing the possibility of transferring some of that surplus to the Capital 

and Non-Recurring Fund. 

 

Unfinished Business 
CIP Policy & Debt Policy – Chairman Gaston made a decision to skip both the CIP Policy and the Debt 

Policy since two members of the Board were absent. 

 

New Business 

Transfer $175,000 Public Works - Interdepartmental except $3,000 from Registrars (attachment) – 

Director of Public Works Fred Hurley authored a memo (attachment) explaining why the extra money is 

needed. Needs include winter sand, patching, overtime, and building maintenance. 

 

Most of it is being funded by Highway personnel. Throughout the year four or five vacancies have 

appeared in the Highway Department. 

 

Miss Roussas moved to transfer $175,000 from various Public Works accounts except $3,000 coming 

from the Registrars as noted in the appropriation transfer request dated April 29, 2019. Mr. Boland 

seconded. 

 

Mr. Alexander asked about the $3,000 coming from the Registrars. Mr. Tait explained that there were 

fewer people working the polls this year, and therefore that money was not needed for staff wages as 

expected. 

 

All were in favor and the motion carried. 



 

 

Page 3 of 3 

 

 

A Resolution providing for a special appropriation, $7,858.20, to be funded from the Sandy Hook 

Special Revenue Fund “Undesignated” donation account (attachment) – Mr. Tait reported that the 

Community Center Director was looking for funding for a memorial plaque and for the 

Legacy/Community Wall in the Community Center. Since $7,858.20 is what is left in the donation 

account (which is separate from the Sandy Hook Memorial Fund, which has roughly $180,000; this is in 

addition to the $250,000 in the CIP), this appropriation would close the account. 

 

Miss Roussas made a motion to provide for a special appropriation in the amount of $7,858.20 to be 

funded from the Sandy Hook Special Revenue Fund “Undesignated” Donation Account 133-4014 for 

the purpose of a memorial plaque for the victims as agreed-upon by the families’ advocate. This plaque 

will be placed in the lobby of the Newtown Community Center. Also, for the Legacy/Community Wall 

concept. These funds will be used towards the purchase of the software and technology to host this 

component as well as installation. The Legacy/Community Wall concept has been discussed with the 

families. Mr. Boland seconded. All were in favor and the motion carried. 

 

Voter Comments 
None 

                                                                                                              

Announcements 
None 

  

Adjournment 
Miss Roussas made a motion to adjourn. Mr. Boland seconded. All members were in favor and the 

meeting was adjourned at 8:11 p.m. 

  

Respectfully submitted, 

Christine O’Neill, clerk 

  

  

Attachments 

Newtown Community Center Committee Proposed 2019-20 Revenue & Expenses, 4/1/19 

General Fund Revenues Year-to-Date, 5/20/19 

Appropriation (Budget) Transfer Request from Public Works, 4/29/19 

Memo from Public Works Department, undated 

Resolution for Special Appropriation from Sandy Hook Special Revenue Fund for Memorial Plaque, 

undated 
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